BOARD OF SELECTMEN MEETING MINUTES

TOWN OF EPPING, NEW HAMPSHIRE

Monday August 7, 2023
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ATTENDANCE

Chairman Joe Trombley, Vice-Chairman Tom Gauthier; Selectmen Bob Jordan, John Cody and Pamela Tibbetts.  Town Administrator Jake T. Roger.  Executive Secretary Joyce Blanchard. 
ENTER INTO NON-PUBLIC SESSION, RSA 91-A:3 II (a) compensation (c) reputation
Motion by Chairman Trombley to enter into a non-public session in accordance with RSA 91-A:3 II (a) compensation (c) reputation.  Seconded by Selectman Jordan.  Motion carried 5-0.  Roll Call Vote; Selectmen Bob Jordan, Pam Tibbetts, John Cody, Tom Gauthier, and Joe Trombley all voting aye.

RECONVENE

Chairman Joe Trombley reconvened the public session at 7:00 PM.
PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE
SEAL NON-PUBLIC MINUTES

Motion by Selectman Gauthier to seal the non-public minutes of August 7, 2023.  Seconded by Selectman Jordan.  Motion carried 5-0.
CONSENT CALENDAR

Minutes from the Selectmen’s July 24, 2023, meeting was submitted for approval.

The payroll manifest for the pay period ending August 3, 2023, in the amount of $192,810.37 was submitted for approval.

Accounts Payable manifest for the period ending August 3, 2023, in the amount of $2,092,902.80 ($1,000,000.00 to the school, MTBE Water Main Extension $653,323.63 (includes lost and reissued check) and $439,579.17 to the Town) was submitted for approval.

Yield Tax Levy to Ryan and Paul Gatchell, map and lot 22-008 in the amount of $499.84 was submitted for approval.
Yield Tax Levy to Patrick Breen of 470 Church Street LLC, map and lot 005-029-001 in the amount of $3,182.88 was submitted for approval.

Large Assembly Permit for Southeast Land Trust Family Festival on October 14th  from 10 am – 3 pm at 247 North River Road was submitted for approval.

Large Assembly Permit to benefit the Adam McPhee Memorial Foundation at Highnotes on September 9th from 2 pm – 10 pm at 173 Prescott Road was submitted for approval.
Motion by Selectman Gauthier to remove the Large Assembly Permits and the July 24, 2023, Board of Selectmen minutes.  Seconded by Selectman Tibbetts.  Motion carried 5-0.
Motion by Selectman Gauthier to approve the July 24, 2023 Board of Selectmen minutes.  Seconded by Selectman Tibbetts.  Motion carried 4-0-1.  Selectman Jordan abstained.

Motion by Selectman Gauthier to approve the consent calendar as amended.  Seconded by Selectman Jordan.  Motion carried 5-0.
Motion by Selectman Gauthier to approve the Large Assembly Permit to benefit the Adam McPhee Memorial Foundation at Highnotes on September 9th from 2 pm – 10 pm at 173 Prescott Road.  Seconded by Selectman Tibbetts.  Motion carried 5-0.
Motion by Selectman Gauthier to approve the Large Assembly Permit for Southeast Land Trust Family Festival on October 14th from 10 am – 3 pm at 247 North River Road contingent on receiving the liquor license prior to the event.  Seconded by Selectman Tibbetts.  Motion carried 5-0.
FIRE

Purchase Order #530 to Stryker for a Laryngoscope and supplies in the amount of $11,007.93 was submitted for approval.  Fire Chief Don DeAngelis requested this be paid from the impact fees and not the revolving fund.  Discussion followed on if this purchase qualified for expending impact fees.
Motion by Chairman Trombley to approve the purchase order #530 to Stryker for a Laryngoscope and supplies in the amount of $11,007.93 paid from impact fees contingent on the Finance Director Lisa Fogg reviewing the use. If it isn’t the correct use this can be paid from the revolving fund. Seconded by Selectman Jordan.  Motion carried 5-0.
7:15 PM APPOINTMENT - TAD DZIANAN – Neighborhood Energy

Mr. Dzianan introduced Frank Urro from NRGTREE and a Vice President of Energy Strategies.        Mr. Dzianan explained his history with servicing Epping quietly for over 10 years as owner of Neighborhood Energy.  They provide a monthly report from his conservative company saving the town over $700,000.00.  When the time comes, he would be interested in talking to the town about municipal aggregation.  Chairman Trombley explained they are in the process of forming an Energy Aggregation Committee to consider all options. 
POLICE
Police Chief Michael Wallace clarified the Board of Selectmen are interested in increasing the fees for details from $15.00 an hour.  Chairman Trombley would like to know what other towns are charging for details so Epping can keep up with the current trends.
Motion by Selectman Gauthier requesting Police Chief Michael Wallace call other towns asking what they charge for detail rates for their cruiser and how much the Town of Epping has earned from the detail rates for the cruiser this last year returning in two weeks with a report.  Seconded by Selectman Cody.  Motion carried 5-0.
Purchase Order #533 to Neptune Uniforms and Equipment Inc. for a Ballistic shield in the amount of $5,720.50 was submitted for approval.  This amount is in the budget.
Motion by Selectman Gauthier to approve the purchase order #533 to Neptune Uniforms and Equipment Inc. for a Ballistic shield in the amount of $5,720.50.  Seconded by Selectman Cody.  Motion carried 5-0.
Purchase Order #535 to Motorola Solutions for 2 portable radios in the amount of $8,493.42 was submitted for approval.  This amount was in the budget.
Motion by Selectman Gauthier to approve the purchase order #535 to Motorola Solutions for 2 portable radios in the amount of $8,493.42.  Seconded by Selectman Jordan.  Motion carried 5-0.
Purchase Order #531 to Heartsmart for Lifeline Auto Defibrillators with supplies in the amount of $3,848.25 was submitted for approval.

Motion by Selectman Gauthier to approve the purchase order #531 to Heartsmart for Lifeline Auto Defibrillators with supplies in the amount of $3,848.25.  Seconded by Selectman Jordan.  Motion carried 5-0.
DPW 
The job description for a town mechanic was discussed regarding labor and expenses being billed to individual departments.  Finance Director Lisa Fogg will come in to discuss the best solution for billing.
Motion by Selectman Gauthier to approve the mechanic job description.  Seconded by Selectman Jordan.  Motion carried 5-0.
Road Supervisor David Reinhold discussed the paving issues during the MTBE Water Main Extension Project.  The company the state hired to pave is not paving to the Town of Epping specifications.  Town Administrator Jake Roger, Chairman Joe Trombley and Dave met with the contractor and reviewed the contract.  What is happening shouldn’t be happening as there are engineering plans.  Road paving specifics were discussed at length with Water and Sewer Commission Chairman Tom Dwyer asking questions.  If there is no resolution, the town attorney should be contacted or payments should be withheld.
Resignation by Cory Reed from the Transfer Station was submitted for approval.
Motion by Selectman Gauthier to accept the resignation of Cory Reed from the Transfer Station.  Seconded by Selectman Tibbetts.  Motion carried 5-0.
Road Supervisor David Reinhold commented that we wouldn’t need a snow removal contract if we had the staff on the road crew.  He can’t hire anyone for his department at $23.00 an hour.  He needs to hire 4-5 people and would like to offer $30.00 an hour.
Motion by Selectman Gauthier to advertise for DPW laborers and snowplow drivers at $25-$30 an hour.  Seconded by Selectman Cody.  Motion carried 5-0.
Town Administrator Jake Roger reported the sidewalk plow will be $6,500 to rent for the winter.  Road Supervisor David Reinhold will bring back the contract and PO for rental.
Selectman Jordan mentioned the new compactor at the Transfer Station was sitting too high for residents to drop in garbage.  The compactor is going to be dropped in elevation. 

APPOINTMENT – TOM DWYER W&S CHAIRMAN -MAAM
Chairman Tom Dwyer reviewed the membership of MAAM (Municipal Alliance for Adaptive Management) with the Town of Epping.  Previously the W&S Commissioners came before the Board of Selectmen when only 14 communities were members and decided not to join.  MAAM is a group of Towns around Great Bay that are working together to address nitrogen levels in Great Bay.  Town Administrator Jake Roger explained the importance of joining MAAM.  There are more surrounding towns as members and EPA suggests the Town of Epping join to have their voice heard. 

Motion by Selectman Gauthier to join MAAM and pay $6,000.00 from the 2024 budget.  Seconded by Selectman Jordan.  Motion carried 5-0.
Chairman Tom Dwyer updated the Board regarding equipment being delivered daily, which trains are working and how labor intense these are when being cleaned.
CEMETERY
Town Administrator Jake Roger explained the Cemetery Trustees received $14,500 from an insurance claim that was not encumbered and has gone into the general fund.  The funds were from when a tree fell at the Plumer Cemetery and ruined some fencing.  They now have a bill to pay for work done and just found out the money is unavailable.  They will have a purchase order and will need to have it paid from a different line.
Motion by Chairman Trombley to pay the invoice for the Cemetery Trustees.  Seconded by Selectman Gauthier.  Motion carried 5-0.
MARY BLAIR DISCUSSION
Town Planner Casey Wolfe supplied a letter regarding the Town of Epping having a contract with Mr. Gatchell regarding the sand removal at Mary Blair Park.  Chairman Trombley and the Board of Selectmen were under the impression that Mr. Gatchell was going to have the permits in place for the shoreline protection area due to the sand being taken at no cost to the town.  Mr. Gatchell stated he is not responsible for the permits.  Chairman Trombley asked Town Administrator Jake Roger to create an agreement stating operation hours, service end date, permits and any pertinent information needed for the next meeting.
EMPLOYEE WARNING FORM
Town Administrator Jake Roger supplied a sample Employee Warning Form developed by the City of Portsmouth.  As of now there is nothing in place for employee’s other than writing a letter.

Motion by Selectman Gauthier to adopt the Employee Warning Form.  Seconded by Selectmen Jordan.  Chairman Trombley suggested updating the employee handbook and using methodology and approval process with a point of action.  This would need to be reviewed and approved by the Board of Selectmen.  The motion was not acted on.

WEB SITE ADA
Town Administrator Jake Roger brought to the Board’s attention that the website should be ADA compliant.  There are certain images and audio that should be added before a lawsuit arises.  The town’s web designer, CivicPlus would charge $4,000.00 for 2024 budget and $1,300 for the remainder of 2023.  Chairman Trombley would like to explore a free base tool before the next budget cycle.
SHIRKING ROAD
Town Administrator Jake Roger met with the Town of Fremont’s Board of Selectmen asking them to lift the weight limit on Shirking Road while Depot and Jenness Road are paved.  The pavement needs to “cure” before heavy trucks can travel on them.  They were understanding about the road weight from August to December.  Fremont would like a letter from Underwood Engineering stating the weight limits and time frame for road curing.
COMCAST/CONSOLIDATED DISCUSSION

Town Administrator Jake Roger has talked to a representative at Comcast.  They can lower the bill by $578 monthly if we sign a two-year contract.
Consolidated presented a new offer where the Town could lease all new phones for the same monthly fee that Comcast is currently charging. The total to purchase the phone system would be $13,500 versus their first quote of $17,000.  The consensus of the Board is to reach out to Consolidated asking for the better phones at the same cost.  There is a push to get off Comcast and use a fiber service.
ADMINISTRATOR’S REPORT

Town Administrator Jake Roger
Town Administrator Jake Roger gave a shout to the Police and Fire Departments regarding the National Night Out.  The evening was well attended and the residents especially enjoyed the canines and helicopter.
Town Administrator Jake Roger reported the play Charlie and the Chocolate Factory went well, with a $1,900.00 profit for the Recreation Department.
Town Administrator Jake Roger relayed information from Finance Director Lisa Fogg reminding the Board that $136,000.00 grant money for bridges needs to be spent this year.
INDIVIDUAL SELECTMEN REPORTS
Selectman Tom Gauthier

Selectman Gauthier enjoyed National Night watching the dunking booth, canine demonstration and the impressive Black Hawk helicopter. 
Selectman Pam Tibbetts

Selectman Tibbetts asked if anything can be done with the old bank on the corner.  It is an eyesore and falling apart.  Maybe the Historical District members can contact the owners.
Selectman Tibbetts would like something done at the Veteran’s Park with the plants.  They are dead, maybe removed or new flowers.  Hopefully the Garden Club can add some color.

Selectman Tibbetts has started planning the Block Party downtown Main Street.  Meetings have started and permits are needed.  Please hope for good weather.
Selectman John Cody
Selectman Cody would like an update on the tree that fell on the Fire Department Building.  The insurance company is still settling the claim.
Selectman Bob Jordan

Selectmen Jordan would like a quote on a bigger shed at the Transfer Station.  He measured the current shed at 8x8 and it is not big enough for 4 people to get out of the weather.  This has not been budgeted for.
Chairman Joe Trombley

Chairman Trombley would like the squeaky table to be fixed.
Chairman Trombley asked if anyone on the Board of Selectman would volunteer to be on the EAC (Electric Aggregation Committee).  No one volunteered.
Motion by Chairman Trombley to have a temporary budget spending freeze.  Anything that is non-essential, non-contractible and non-emergency overtime should be on hold until the end of October.  Seconded by Selectman Cody.  Motion carried 5-0.
PUBLIC COMMENTS
None.

ADJOURN

Motion by Selectman Gauthier to adjourn the meeting.  Seconded by Selectman Cody.  Motion carried 5-0.

Meeting adjourned at 10:00 PM.

Respectfully Submitted:

Joyce Blanchard
Executive Secretary
_______________________________

Joe Trombley, Chairman
_______________________________

Tom Gauthier, Vice-Chairman
_______________________________

Bob Jordan, Selectman
_______________________________

John Cody, Selectman
_______________________________

Pamela Tibbetts, Selectman

Dated:   August 21, 2023
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